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Place of Meeting:

Department of Employment, Training & Rehabilitation



2800 East St. Louis Avenue, Conference Rooms A-C


Las Vegas, NV
 Some members of the Council may be attending the meeting and provide testimony through a simultaneous videoconference and teleconference and other persons may observe the meeting conducted at the following locations listed below:
 



Department of Employment, Training & Rehabilitation





500 East Third Street, 1st Floor Conference Room





Carson City, NV





Nevada JobConnect

Reno Town Mall Conference Room





4001 South Virginia Street




Reno, NV 89502

Council Members Present:  James Callahan, Nancy Wong, Kenneth Thompson, Jim New, Thomas Wilczek, Dr. James Kuzma, Tim McAllister, Commissioner Clifford Cichowlaz, Shelley Hartmann, Greg Stanley, Morgan Bunker, Reza Karamooz

Council Members Absent:  Michael Bradshaw, Dr. Lila Glaser (excused), Russell Carlson, Dr. Jeff Thompson, Dr. Kenneth Witcher (excused)
Ex-officio Members Present: Christopher Robison, Ardell Galbreth, Will Lockheart
Ex-officio Members Absent: Lisa Myers, Tonya Schlattman
DETR WSU Staff Present:  Director Don Soderberg, De Salazar, Coralie Peterson
Others Present:  Judy Turgiss (Nevada JobConnect), Bob Hale, Ltc USAF (Ret) (Rancho Aviation Academy), Rebekah Holloway (Rancho Aviation and Medical Academies), Cloyd Phillips (Community Services Agency).
*Please note that all attendees may not be listed above.
I. 
Welcome, Introductions and New Members
James Callahan, Vice- Chair
Governor’s Workforce Investment Board, Aerospace and Defense Sector Council
The Chair of this Council, James Callahan, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending this meeting.  He then asked Coralie Peterson, Administrative Assistant for DETR’s Workforce Solutions Unit, to call roll.
II. Roll Call and Establishment of a Quorum
Coralie Peterson, Administrative Assistant II
Workforce Solutions Unit, Department of Employment, Training and Rehabilitation (DETR)
Ms. Peterson called roll and informed the Chair that a quorum was present.

III. Verification of Posting
Coralie Peterson
Ms. Peterson verified that the agenda for this meeting was posted in accordance with NRS 241.020.

IV. First Public Comment Session 
James Callahan
Members of the public will be invited to speak before; however, no action may be taken on a matter during public comment until the matter itself has been included on an agenda as an item for possible action.  Public comment may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the chairperson.

The Chair announced the First Public Comment Session and invited members of the public to speak.  De Salazar, ESD Program Specialist for DETR’s Workforce Solutions Unit thanked the nine industry sector chairs as well as selected members, for volunteering to participate in the CTE Competitive Grant Review process.  She went on to explain that the Department of Education awards state-funded grants to support the developing of new CTE programs or expanding existing programs.
Mr. Callahan added that approximately 1.02 million dollars in competitive grant funds were assessed and are currently undergoing final resolution, with issuance expected sometime in July.  Ms. Salazar added that she will provide updates in future.  Hearing no further comments, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
V. For Possible Action – Approval of the January 9, 2015 Meeting Minutes……………………………………………………………………………..James Callahan
Mr. Callahan asked for approval of the January 9, 2015 Meeting Minutes.  A motion was made by James Kuzma and was seconded by Kenneth Thompson.  All were in favor and the motion carried unanimously.
VI. For Possible Action – Approval of the March 20, 2015 Meeting Minutes……………………………………………………………………………..James Callahan

The Chair asked for approval of the March 20, 2015 Meeting Minutes.  A motion was made by Reza Karamooz and was seconded by Kenneth Thompson.  All were in favor and the motion carried unanimously.
VII. Discussion – “Burning Glass” - Real Time Labor Market Information  and How it Applies to the A & D Sector............................Bill Anderson, Chief Economist and Sector Council Administrator
                                                                                                  Research & Analysis Bureau, DETR

                                                                                    Christopher Robison, Supervising Economist

                                                                                          Research & Analysis Bureau, DETR
By way of introduction, Bill Anderson stated that he will be communicating regularly with the sector councils by sending out the Research & Analysis Bureau’s major monthly press releases, newsletters, and various other helpful information.

Mr. Anderson went on to explain that in the past 2-3 months DETR has finalized an agreement with Burning Glass, a technology company that has the capability to “scrape” tens of thousands of web job sites in order to compile useable data such as job postings, in-demand occupations and needed skills.  
The Industry Report of Professional, Scientific and Technical Services report was shared, highlighting the real-time labor market information for this sector in April. For example, of 800 job postings, top occupations were software developers, computer systems analysts, and data base administrators.  Top job titles, as well as the skills and certifications being demanded by employers was noted.
Mr. Anderson stated that more detailed inquiries made of the Burning Glass system yield the best information,  and he invited the sector council members to contact either himself or De Salazar with their requests, since reports such as the one shared in this meeting take little time (minutes) to prepare.  Mr. Anderson then was asked and answered questions from sector council members, including the suggestion that this type of information be shared with high school counselors, and he agreed to meet with James Kuzma, Principal of Rancho High in Las Vegas, to discuss how best to disseminate this information to counselors to benefit their students.  In addition, Mr. Anderson mentioned that reports will be posted on the Research & Analysis Bureau website: http://www.nevadaworkforce.com.
James Callahan asked if there is anything in K-12 or NSHE Prime that will not develop one of the top occupations/skills/certifications within the State of Nevada; in other words, did he see if any educational gaps were observed.  Mr. Anderson said that DETR Director Soderberg has this goal in mind, and that this is the type of information that will be gathered in the future.
VIII. Discussion – Update on the Mechanist Training Pilot Program……………………………………….…………………………………..….Bill Anderson

Bill Anderson briefly mentioned that of the two pilot programs under consideration by DETR for this sector, Deputy Director Dennis Perea will be speaking with Abaris to follow up on their training program, which was confirmed by De Salazar.  Mr. Anderson added that the second pilot proposed for the JUMPSTART Nevada After-School Program is currently on hold awaiting budget decisions made in the current legislative session.  Ardell Galbreth asked if any training provider referred to would be required to be on the ETPL (Eligible Training Provider List).  Bill Anderson asked for De Salazar to comment, and she confirmed that she would contact Mr. Galbreth with this information.  Hearing no further comments, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
IX. Presentation – Overview of the Green Box Program Aerospace STEM Project……………… ……………………………………………..………Ret. Colonel Kenneth Thompson, Chief Pilot
Southwest Gas
Kenneth Thompson greeted the council members and stated that one of the purposes of the sector council was to stimulate interest in STEM education and into the aerospace industry.  Along with programs such as Pathways to Aviation and JUMPSTART Nevada, the Green Box sponsorship was developed.  He introduced Amelia Gulling, of Desert Research Institute and a sponsor of the Green Box program, to share overview of the Green Box Aerospace STEM Project.
By way of a PowerPoint presentation, he displayed the green suitcase used to contain curriculum/materials, allowing teachers to implement a one week hands-on experience with different topics in their classrooms.  Ms. Gulling said that this was curriculum model developed in conjunction with the education department, as well as University of Nevada Reno (UNR) and University of Nevada, Las Vegas (UNLV) on an inquiry based model, and they proposed to include one topic specific to the aerospace and defense, UAS and UAV introduction.
This statewide, voluntary program is checked out as in the library system. This is the second year of the program and has reached 60,000 students, 410 schools, in every county in the state of Nevada, to address topics so new they are not yet in their textbooks and the found the program to be in high demand.
Kenneth Thompson suggested targeting grades 6-8 with students chosen through a selection committee.  
He gave examples of experiments that could be used for a proposed A & D Green Box, such as UAS models, and balsa wood gliders and drones. He displayed the estimated development costs of the Green Box and invited feedback, donations and participation of the sector council members through their corporate sponsorship. After thanking Kenneth Thompson and Amelia Gulling for their presentation, Mr. Callahan moved to the next agenda item.
X. Discussion – Rancho High School’s Academy of Aviation:  How to Migrate the Program……….…………………………………………...……….….Dr. James Kuzma, Principal
                                                                                         Nevada Business Aviation Association

Mr. Callahan commended the success of Rancho High School’s Aviation Academy and invited Dr. Kuzma to comment on how this program could be expanded statewide. Dr. Kuzma in turn, introduced Bob Hale, the father of their program, who provided a brief history of the creation of the Aviation Academy and gave general comments about the possibility of expanding the Rancho High School program.  
Rebekah Holloway, Magnet Coordinator for the Aviation & Medical Academies of Rancho High School then provided details of Rancho’s Aviation Academy with the use of a PowerPoint presentation.
Current Academy of Aviation statistics were shared, such as:  
· Approximately 200 students are expected to graduate from their aerospace engineering and aviation maintenance programs this year;

· 44 students are graduating from the private pilot academy, of which 14 are earning or have earned their private pilot certificate

· Program totals for the aviation academy are in the range of 400 students.
She thanked DRI (Desert Research Institute) for the Green Box program mentioned earlier as it creates a pipeline for interested students to enter the Aviation Academy and further stated that reaching students at the middle school level is critical and went on to share their various recruiting efforts.
Ms. Holloway commented they would like to participate in the upcoming National Job Shadowing Day, which will help students to see what people in the industry are doing.  She asked Dr. Kuzma to add his comments on the challenges presented in migrating their Aviation Academy program to other schools, such as finding qualified teachers capable of translating their skills to students.  
Dr. Kuzma said if the program was to be expanded to Washoe County, Superintendent Tracy Davis who previously supervised Rancho High School; however, the state may not be ready to have two aviation high schools, mentioning that many have visited them interested in developing a medical magnet, rather than an aviation school. 
He also reiterated Ms. Holloway’s comment about the challenge of finding and retaining good instructors, and an adjunct position may allow for a teaching position while the instructor keeps a high paying job.  Mr. Hale added that instructors with expansive flight experience may have difficulty maintaining high school management skills while also engaging students. Ms. Holloway also mentioned that proximity to an airport may present a challenge in rural areas.  

Mr. Callahan thanked them for explaining more about their program and whether or not it could be replicated.  Discussion then ensued amongst council members about the importance of knowledge of software development.  

Mr. Karamooz commented that many good things had been shared in the presentation about the difficulty in duplicating the Rancho Aviation program.  He went on to state that after-school programs do not need as much infrastructure, as they utilize available resources giving students something to do after school and can be duplicated as well as the Green Box effort, which is easily duplicable, without “heavy lifting.” 
XI. Discussion – Legislative Update…………………………………………………...James Callahan

The Chair asked Reza Karamooz to provide an update on the activities taking place in the current session.

Two bills pertaining to the A & D industry that are being considered in the current legislative session, Assembly Bill 239 (UAS) and AB 161 (Aviation Tax Abatement). AB 239 has not yet been approved or signed by the Governor.  AB 161 just passed another hurdle, and this will open many doors, as many businesses are looking to expand in Nevada should this bill pass.  
He went on to comment on several upcoming aviation activities, such as the Titus Aviation Symposium, taking place June 7-8, 2015.  He encouraged sector council members to find the announcements for these events at: http://www.nvbaa.com/ 

Mr. Callahan thanked him for all his comments and proceeded to the next agenda item.

XII. For Possible Action – New Business and Future Agenda Items……..……………James Callahan

New business and future agenda items suggested in this meeting included:

· Update and Next Steps on the Green Box Program – Dr. James Kuzma

· Promoting Rancho High School’s “Shadow Day” – Rebekah Holloway

· Sunrise High School’s After School Program – Reza Karamooz

· Discussion of Activities in the Pathways to Aviation September Air Races –Pete Parker
XIII. The next meeting will held on Friday, July 31, 2015 at 10:00 a.m.……………...…James Callahan

XIV. Second Public Comment Session 
James Callahan 

Members of the public may now comment on any matter or topic, which is relevant to or within the authority or jurisdiction of the Board.  You may comment now even if you commented earlier; however, please do not simply repeat the same comment you previously made.  Please clearly state and spell your name.  Public Comment may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the chairperson.
Mr. Callahan announced the Second Public Comment Session and invited members of the public to speak.  De Salazar thanked Mike Raponi, Director, Office of  Career Readiness, Adult Learning Education Options, Nevada Department of Education for coordinating the efforts of the CTE Competitive Grant Review process.  Hearing no further comments, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
XV. Adjournment
James Callahan 
The Chair adjourned the meeting at 11:30 p.m.
Agenda items may be taken out of order, combined for consideration by the public body, and/or pulled or removed from the agenda at any time.  The Chair may continue this meeting from day-to-day.  Pursuant to NRS 241.020, no action may be taken upon a matter raised during a period devoted to comments by the general public until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.
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Notice:  Persons with disabilities who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting should notify Coralie Peterson, DETR, Workforce Solutions Unit, between the hours of 8:00 a.m. through 5:00 p.m., in writing at 2800 E. St. Louis., Las Vegas, Nevada 89104; or call (702) 486-0523; or fax (702) 486-6426 on or before the close of business Thursday, May 28, 2015.
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4 of 6

